 AGRIBUSINESS UPDATE


Weekly news critical to your agribusiness

July 5, 2005


Legislative NEWS

Budget Negotiations. With the House and Senate edging closer to a budget consensus, the cigarette tax remains a point of contention as leaders work to negotiate a compromise.  In the House, Progressive Democrats have gone to the Speaker saying they will not vote for a budget that doesn’t include a significant tobacco tax increase (higher than 25 cents), while Conservative Rural Democrats have done the same saying they will not vote for a budget that includes an increase above 25 cents.  With no Republicans in the House voting for the budget, and Democrats having only a slim majority margin, this fractioning makes it unlikely that the Legislature will pass a budget wtihin the next couple of weeks as projected by some legislature watchers. In the Senate, President ProTemp Marc Basnight has halted Senate committee meetings in the effort to push the House along in the negotiations, since most bills sitting in Senate committees at this point are House bills that have made crossover, and that House members would like to see considered. Other points about the budget include: according to Speaker Jim Black, the budget conference report will not include a lottery authorization, although language about allocating potential lottery revenue may be incorporated. Also, the General Assemble remains split on a measure that would phase out an 8.25 percent income tax bracket for couples earning more than $200,000 a year as well as on questions about the length of a temporary sales tax hike first adopted in 2001.

The Money Monopoly.  According to a recent analysis by NC FREE, PAC contributions to General Assembly candidates primarily come from business, professional and healthcare groups. More than 90 percent of every business, medical and professional dollar goes to a winning candidate. Business, healthcare and professional groups account for roughly $5.9 million of the $7 million raised by all PACs. And these groups seem to prefer Democrats.  Democrats enjoy a 29:21 majority in the N.C. Senate and a 63:57 majority in the N.C. House.  The state Democratic Party outspent the state Republican Party 10 to 1 in the most recent election.  Of the $25.7 million raised by all General Assembly candidates in 2004, $12.6 million came from individuals, $7 million came from PACs and $6.1 million came from political parties or other candidate committees. 

Fishing Permit.  The House gave approval to a law that would require recreational coastal saltwater anglers to get permits but would also create a unified permit to fish in all public waters. 

Call From Phillip Morris.  In late May and early June, tobacco manufacturer Philip Morris sent 5,000 postcards to retailers encouraging them to contact state legislators to oppose a cigarette tax increase. Provisions to raise the current five-cent tax to 25 or 35 cents a pack are included in the House and Senate bills, respectively. 

Cleaning Up.  A new law setting stricter sanitation requirements for petting zoos awaits Gov. Easley’s signature after unanimously passing the House.  The measure was prompted by an outbreak of a bacterial infection that struck 108 people – mostly children – visiting petting zoos at the NC State Fair last fall. 

Alcohol Content.  A bill potentially increasing the alcohol-content limit of brews hit a roadblock in the Senate as Sen. John Kerr (D-Wayne) requested information about how the stronger brews would be taxed.  The measure, sponsored by Rep. Stephen LaRoque (R-Lenoir), would raise the limit from six to 15 percent, allowing more foreign “craft brewed” brands to be sold in the state and enabling homegrown microbreweries to develop new variations of beer.  The bill was returned to the Finance Committee. 

Global Warming.  North Carolina is poised to be the first Southeastern state to address the impact of global warming as a bill creating a 32-member commission to study global warming’s effect on North Carolina received approval from the House. Similar legislation passed the Senate in May. This bill passed as world leaders met in Scotland at the G8 summit, with a similar item on the agenda for discussion.

Wine Legislation.  NC wine is enjoying a swell of momentum in the legislature as several bills move forward that relate to the industry. A bill that would bring wine tastings back to grocery stores passed the Senate and is close to final legislative approval. Grocery stores that previously offered wine tastings stopped last October because of a disagreement about the rules.  Another bill proposes allowing NC wine to be sold in ABC stores and moves the N.C. Grape Council from the NC Department of Agriculture to the NC Commerce Department in the tourism division.  Also, other legislation would give more money – $500,000 rather than the current $350,000 – to the council, which is funded from the excise taxes on wine produced and sold in North Carolina. 

Environmental NEWS

Air Emissions Consent Deadline. The deadline for pork producers to sign up for the Air Emissions Consent Agreement is July 29th.  The deadline for submission has been extended by the EPA for those wishing to participate in this voluntary program. 

Water Supply Survey.  A bill heading to Gov. Easley’s desk calls for a statewide survey of the condition of water supply reservoirs in North Carolina. The measure also directs the state Environmental Management Commission to closely monitor the nutrient control levels of lakes. 

People in the NEWS

New Under Secretary for USDA.  Dr. Richard Raymond, a Nebraska physician and former chief medical officer for the Nebraska Health and Human Services System, was unanimously confirmed by the U.S. Senate as the USDA’s new Under Secretary for food safety. 

4-H Head Named.  Dr. Marshall Stewart, state agricultural education coordinator in NCSU’s Department of Agricultural and Extension Education, has been named head of the Department of 4-H Youth Development and state program leader for 4-H in NCSU’s College of Agriculture and Life Sciences.

NPPC Vice President.  Jill Appell has been appointed as Vice President of the National Pork Producers Council, effective immediately. Appell, of Altona, Ill., succeeds North Carolina’s Lois Britt who passed away in June. 

Washington NEWS        
County of Origin Labeling.  U.S. Sens. Tim Johnson (D-S.D) and Craig Thomas (R-Wyo.) have introduced a bill to move up implementation of County of Origin Labeling from Sept. 30, 2006 to Jan. 30, 2006.

Congressmen Call for Action.  U.S. Sen. Mark Dayton (D-Minn.) has asked the chairman of the Senate Agriculture Committee to hold a hearing this week on the USDA’s management of the latest positive test of BSE.  U.S. Rep. Rosa DeLauro (D-Conn.) sent letters to the heads of the USDA and the FDA urging them to coordinate their oversight of BSE.  

US House Takes Up CAFTA. After approval by the U.S. Senate, the House has taken up the Central American Free Trade Agreement, an open-marketing deal with six Latin American nations.  Observers expect CAFTA to pass, in part, because of extensive pressure from the Bush administration. 

Possible Cut for Cotton.  In effort to comply with world trade rules, the USDA has sent a legislative proposal to Congress that would eliminate the Step 2 cotton subsidy program, which compensates exporters and millers for using higher-priced U.S. cotton.  

Senate Passes Energy Legislation.  Hoping to break a four-year Congressional stalemate over energy policy, the U.S. Senate passed broad energy legislation that includes $14 billion in tax incentives for oil and gas production as well as development of wind, solar and other emerging energy sources. 

Agriculture Spending Bill.  The U.S. Senate Appropriations Committee approved a $17.35 billion agriculture spending bill that would provide higher overall conservation funding than the competing U.S. House version.  The Senate’s bill grants $100.2 billion in budget authority, with $17.35 billion in discretionary appropriations.

 Declining Standard of Living. A Study by the American Corn Growers Association and Americans for Secure Retirement says that U.S. farmers are at a higher risk of experiencing declining standards of living in retirement. A bill introduced in Congress earlier this year called “The Retirement Security for Life Act” would address many of the issues cited in the report.

Commodity NEWS        

BSE animal confirmed in Texas. The Animal and Plant Heath Inspection Service has confirmed that the animal that recently tested positive for BSE was born and raised on a ranch in Texas.  This is the first native case of BSE; the only other confirmed incidence involved a Canadian-born dairy cow.  

Bans on U.S. Beef.  In response to the discovery of a second case of BSE in the United States, Indonesia has implemented a ban of American beef and beef products. This reinstates the U.S. beef import ban that was lifted in May 2004. China will continue to ban imports of U.S. beef and beef products, as it has since Dec. 2003.   Meanwhile, Secretary Mike Johanns says he is confident there are no major obstacles in getting Taiwan to resume imports of U.S. beef; Taiwan reinstated a ban on U.S. beef on June 24th. 

BSE May Delay Japan Opening.  John Tyson, of Tyson Foods Inc., suspects the recent case of BSE may delay the reopening of the Japanese market to American beef by at least 30 to 60 days, moving the event into 2006. Japanese authorities, however, report that the recent news will have no impact on health authorities’ deliberations. 

Urban Sprawl Sends Farmland Soaring. Urban sprawl in the United States is raising the value of farmland to record levels as investors pump money into property development or buy land for recreational purposes. The USDA estimates that farmland worth $640 in 1986 was worth $1,360 in Jan. 2004. 

Soybean Rust on the Move. The USDA confirmed two new cases of Asian soybean rust in Alabama and Florida.  This is the first incidence of rust on soybean plants in both states; the only other report of rust has been in Georgia in late April. Despite the confirmation of rust in these states, rust is not as widespread as anticipated. (Editor note: Hurricanes could really change this) 

Tissue Analysis Important for Cotton. In light of the varied weather this season, the NCDA urges growers to assess their cotton’s nutrient intake during the bloom period.  The NCDA provides plant tissue analysis to monitor and adjust fertility for maximum production, quality and profit. 

Flue-Cured Tobacco Factory.  The factory purchased by the Flue-Cured Tobacco Stabilization Cooperative a little more than a year ago is operational. The Timberlake facility has processed 27 million pounds of loan stock from the 2004 crop and approximately 1.3 million pounds of puffed stem.    The facility also has begun manufacturing little cigars for the domestic market and cigarettes for the export trade. 

China Scraps Textile Concessions. China has withdrawn its plan to sharply increase export duties on Chinese-made textiles that are flooding foreign markets. The announcement follows new import controls imposed by Washington and the European Union.  Textile industry groups say that the end of quotas could wipe out two-thirds of the U.S. mill jobs by the end of 2006. 

Dairy Retail Store Open for Business.  Fullam Creamery announces the opening of its retail store in the newly constructed dairy processing facility on Fullam Dairy Farm, in Etowah. The creamery produces fresh dairy products, including cheeses and yogurt. 

N.C. Seedsmen’s Convention.  The N.C. Seedsmen’s Association will be hosting its 73rd annual convention at the Kingston Plantation in Myrtle Beach, S.C.  The conference, held July 24 – 26, will include industry speakers as well as the business meeting. 

Bird Flu Eliminated.  North Korea says it has eliminated bird flu from the country.  Following an outbreak that began in February, North Korea has taken a number of measures to prevent further outbreaks, including researching the virus, monitoring migratory birds, vaccinating chickens and checking poultry workers.

Leadership Development Program.  NCSU’s College of Agriculture and Life Sciences is planning the first multi-commodity Agricultural Leadership Development Program.  This 50-day, two-year program will begin in October 2005 and finish in February 2007.  More information and a program application are available at www.cals.ncsu.edu/research/leadership. 

NCDA NEWS        
Got to be NC Agriculture.  A kick-off celebration of the “Got to be NC” marketing campaign to promote N.C. agricultural products will be held July 14th, 10:30 a.m., at the State Farmers Market in Raleigh.  The annual Market Festival begins at 11 a.m.
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